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	Welcome/ Introduction

Sue Bennett started the meeting by thanking everyone for taking the time to attend.  She welcomed back some regulars to this annual meeting but also some first time attenders. She explained that the purpose of this meeting was to discuss ways we can improve the services we already offer and to discuss and consult with representatives of our patient list on changes within the medical centre and services offered.

We also wanted to discuss the findings of a CFEP survey of patients which was run in the practice earlier this year.  She explained that CFEP is a national company which writes the questions and collates the replies on behalf of the practice they then write a report for the practice to review.  She explained that GP’s have to run these surveys as part of their revalidation for continuing to practise.  

PATIENT SURVEY RESULTS (CFEP)

We started by reviewing our CFEP Survey results and Sue Bennett explained that 194 patients took part in this anonymous survey and that our current registered patient list is 12,559, so the results only reflect a small proportion of our patient list and possibly not a completely accurate representation.  The patients present were issued with an overview of our CFEP results to aid discussion.  Our overall rating was 90% about the practice being good, very good or excellent,  this was slightly up on last year’s result of 88%.  The national average results being 73%.  So Caen continues to rate higher than the national average for practices. 

However the three main areas of criticism in our results were telephone access, seeing a practitioner of choice and seeing a practitioner within 48 hours, however Caen did score higher than the national rate in all three areas.  These three areas were discussed in further detail with the group looking for their views and feedback.
TELEPHONE ACCESS 
Sue Bennett explained that the practice team has worked hard over the past few years to try and improve telephone access to the practice for our patients and we feel that little by little we have made a difference.  She explained that patients booking appointments on-line has increased significantly with 54% of our patients registered for on-line access.  We have increased the number of telephone lines into the practice over the years with all reception staff on duty manning the calls at busy times, especially 8.30am.  We continue to try and educate our patients to call later in the day for results, prescription queries etc.  Sue Bennett explained that we have recently changed our telephone system from ISDN lines to SIP lines and we did  initially have some teething problems but we feel that these have now be resolved and hope that problems initially encountered by patients anr no longer occurring.  

Many of the patients present said that they do use the on-line booking system and find this very user friendly, however they commented that the number of patients using this service has obviously increased as appointments can often be booked up when they are looking.  One patient raised that the on-line service might not be great for our elderly patients or those who are computer illiterate.  Sue Bennett explained that not all bookable appointments are released for online booking and the practice aim is to divert those patients who are happy to book on-line away from telephoning the practice enabling those patients who need to telephone us to get through.  
One patient asked if we have considered even more telephone lines and staff to help with the demand.  Sue Bennett explained that the needs of our patients throughout the day are very different and that we could not justify increasing our telephone lines and staff numbers further just for the short busy times we encounter i.e.8.30am for approximately 30 minutes.  

One patient raised an issue an elderly neighbour of his had experienced when he had been unwell and trying to contact the practice at 8.30am and had not been able to get though as the lines were busy, his neighbour decided to call NHS111 but they were also busy, so called 999 as he was so concerned about the patient.  Dr Bennett explained that the practice is not an emergency service and that if the situation is life threatening that 999 is the correct number to call, if the situation is less urgent patients should call NHS111 for help and advice.  If NHS111 feels the patient needs an ambulance they can make the request on behalf of the patient.  It was agreed by the group that calling 999 can be daunting, especially for the elderly, but if emergency care is required this is the correct service to call as they have the necessary resources to deal with emergencies.

PRACTITIONER OF CHOICE 
Sue Bennett explained Caen scored 56% satisfaction in this area with the national average being 47%.  56 patients scored us as poor or fair but 132 scored us as good, very good or excellent.  The wording of the question was discussed and it was agreed that patients could interpret this question very differently.  For example you may wish to see your registered GP but they are on leave or don’t work on the day you need to be seen.  One patient raised that if you need to see a GP, you need to see a GP and would be happy to see any GP.  If you want to see a particular GP for a review or on-going issue then you need to be prepared to wait for a mutually convenient time.
It was raised by the practice team that we have more part time GPs than ever before, with only Dr Bennett working fulltime.  This change will also impact on availability for seeing a particular GP.

The patient group felt that the low but still above average score for the practice was possibly due to patients interpreting the question in different ways but also due to patients increasing demands and expectations.  They did not feel the practice should or needs to implement change.
PRACTITIONER WITHIN 48 HOURS
Sue Bennett explained Caen scored 65% satisfaction in this area with the national average being 60%.  38 patients scored us as poor or fair but 149 scored us as good, very good or excellent.  Again it was felt that the wording of this question could be misinterpreted.  
Sue Bennett explained that from a practice perspective we never turn away a patient.  If a patient contacts the practice and says their condition is urgent and cannot wait for the next bookable appointment and there are no ‘on the day’ appointments left, they will be added to the call back list for the ‘On Call’ doctor.  When the ‘On call’ doctor contacts the patient and they feel the patient needs to be seen that day they will arrange a mutually convenient appointment time.  
We do not ask our receptionists to triage these calls as they are not clinically trained but they may ask the patient why they are calling as this helps the ‘on call’ doctor prioritise calls when busy.  Of course patient demands and expectations again come into play as what one patient perceives is ‘urgent’ another or a clinician will not.  It was agreed that the definition of ‘urgent’ can vary hugely.
Again the group did not feel the practice should or needs to implement change.
DNA’s (‘Did Not Attend’)
As a group we then discussed the high level of DNA’s still experienced at the practice.  Sue Bennett explained that since April this year 560 patients didn’t turn up for their GP appointment and that this equates to 16.5 days of GP time lost in the 6 month period.

Many of the group said they appreciate and find the text reminders sent by the practice beneficial and asked if this had made any impact on DNA’s.  Sue Bennett explained that unfortunately this had only made a small impact which the practice had found disappointing.

Sue Bennett explained how frustrating it is for the practice team when patients book an appointment on the day and then fail to turn up and do not cancel.  We can usually re-book most cancelled appointments even at short notice.

The group asked if we write to or reprimand repeat offenders.  Sue Bennett explained that this is very difficult, as many patients will have a valid reason, be a vulnerable patient or even a health condition which causes them not to attend. Although we do have some repeat offenders we do not have persistent offenders.  Dr Bennett said that the clinician will document when a patient has failed to attend in their medical records and if this is persistant they can raise it for discussion with the patient if appropriate when they next attend.
PHARMACY ISSUES
With the recent closure of one of the two Lloyds pharmacies in the village, leaving only one pharmacy in Braunton, has had a huge impact on our patients and the practice.   Sue Bennett reassured the group that the practice is doing all it can to help our patients and we too are not happy with the situation.  The practice has been in contact with Devon CCG and NHS England with regards to the current situation.  NHS England’s response has been that Braunton does not warrant/need a second pharmacy, the practice has invited a Devon CCG  representative to visit Lloyd’s pharmacy to see and understand the impact this situation is having on the community and practice.  
Sue Bennett re-iterated that the pharmacy is not run by the practice and we have no direct input into any decision Lloyds make.

Lloyds have been talking to the practice with regards to re-furbishing the pharmacy and altering the layout slightly to try and help accommodate/cope with demand. 
Some of the patients present said they had heard that other chains want to open a pharmacy in the village such as Tesco, Boots or Super Drug.  Sue Bennett explained that the practice had also heard these rumours but could not deny or confirm as the practice has no input into such a discission.  However this would not happen overnight as pharmacy contracts are very complex and the profit for being a dispensing pharmacy is being squeezed all the time.

One patient said that the wait time for prescription has increased greatly since the closure, and staff at the pharmacy has blamed this on the practice saying that they are up to date and it’s the practice that is running behind with the raising of prescription requests.  Sue Bennett categorically denied that this was the case and that the practice was completely fulfilling it’s contractual requirement with regards to producing repeat prescriptions within 2 working days.  However work load at the practice has increased with much receptionist time being spent helping patients with prescription queries and trying to locate prescriptions that have been generated which the pharmacy cannot find. We also understand that many of the repeat prescription requests received at the pharmacy are actually processed and dispensed by a HUB (near Bristol), these items then being returned to the pharmacy for the patient to collect, so of course this process will take longer.  

The group asked how they could help the situation.  Sue Bennett explained that if patients are not happy with the service they are receiving from the local pharmacy they can request their prescriptions be sent electronically to another pharmacy.  One lady said that she now has her repeat prescription sent electronically to Sainsbury’s and coordinates collecting her medication with her shopping.  In addition Sue Bennett issued the group with a slip we have at reception which is issued to patients who are complaining about the pharmacy.  This slip has the contact details for NHS England department dealing with pharmacy contracts, she encouraged patients to complain if they are not happy, as if we make enough noise we hope that the situation will be revisited by NHS England with a view to making change.
On a positive note, a local shop owner attending the meeting, said the demand for chemist type items in his shop has greatly increased and he is stocking many more items to meet the needs of the community.

QUESTIONS FROM THE GROUP

The practice team then asked if any of the patients participating had any discussion points they wished to raise.

One patient asked why we do not employ more GP’s if demand is increasing.  Sue Bennett explained that Caen actually has more GP hours than ever before and that more appointments are not always the answer, if you offer more appointments they will book because they are available but this soon becomes not enough.
She then shared some statics with the group explaining that in September 2009 the practice list was 11,533 patients and in September 2019 12,599.  So the practice list size has in fact only increased little more than 1000 patients in the past 10 years.  So the myth that the practice will not cope with the growing population is not accurate, even though we have had and still have many building developments underway in the village and surrounding area.   Our population of under 16 years of age and over 65 years of age has also not altered that much, with the population increase being the age group between these ages.  The practice has more doctor, nurse and healthcare assistant hours than ever before, and according to CQC Caen Medical Centre is NOT under resourced, they felt we had too many doctor sessions for our practice population.
The group asked if this is the case why it feels that demand on the practice has increased over the years.  Dr Bennett explained that patients are far more informed than ever before and with this expectations and demand has increased.  Patients are often not happy to adopt a wait and see approach but want to be seen or referred at the first onset of a possible condition.  Patients are also more anxious and will contact the practice for clinical input at the first signs of symptoms or have looked on the internet and diagnosed themselves with a critical condition, when in most instances this is far from the case. Patients are also attending their doctor more often.

The group said that patients are encouraged to try the pharmacy first before going to your doctor but for patients of Caen Medical Centre this is currently not an option as the pharmacy is struggling to cope with the prescription demand of the community.

The practice was asked if we would be performing Skype consultations in the future to help with demand.  Sue Bennett explained that the practice is investigating eConsult as it is a requirement of the GP’s core contract.  However she did point out that if doctors are performing Skype type consultations with patients they will not be offering as many face to face consultations in the practice, they can only do one or the other but not both.
The group wanted reassurance that the practice would not be moving to full telephone triage as other practice in the local area have done in recent years.  Sue Bennett explained that telephone triage is an important method of dealing with patient demand and often a telephone call to the patient can avoid the need for a consultation, or the GP can provide a prescription or refer the patient to a more appropriate service, however the practice has no plans to move to full telephone triage

The practice was asked if we have the facility to deal with minor injuries and emergencies.  Dr Bennett explained that Caen Medical Centre is not a minor injury unit and should not provide emergency care.  However if patients turn up at the practice needing help they are not turned away.  The practice team will assess the situation and treat if they are able to or refer on to the most appropriate service, this might include directing the patient to A&E or calling an ambulance.  The practice in the past has applied to become a minor injury unit as we do have many patients who present at the practice rather than attending A&E or calling an ambulance.  As the practice is within 10 miles of an A&E unit this application was rejected.  In addition becoming a minor injury unit does have significant implications for the practice team as this is a service that should be provided 7 days a week.

The group asked about the number of holiday makers attending the practice.  Sue Bennett explained that we continue to see many holiday makers at the practice and where this used to mainly be around the holiday periods it is now all year around.


SUMMARY

Sue Bennett thanked the patients for taking the time to attend this meeting and said that their input is very much valued.  

She acknowledged that there is always room for improvement and explained to the group that we are always happy to receive ideas and suggestions for improving the service we offer.  She thanked the group for their active participation in today’s meeting and their views of the practice.  She said if any of the group thinks of anything else, or if a friend or family member has a suggestion that they should email, write or phone the practice.

The patient group said that the practice is doing a ‘grand job’ and patiente should appreciate the service being provided, they encouraged the practice to keep up the good work.  They were happy to attend such meetings in the future and appreciated being asked their views on the service we offer and they use.  

The practice team felt the meeting had been positive and were reassured that our patients were willing to help us improve further the service we offer them.   

ACTION PLAN FOR PRACTICE

· Practice to continue promoting on-line access for appointment booking

· Practice to continue educating patients to call later in the day for non-urgent enquiries
· Practice to continue with text reminders and actively promote this service to all patients in an aim to drive down DNA’s

· Practice to monitor and work with Lloyds pharmacy to try and alleviate the current issues being experienced by patients and the practice team.
· Patients to be encouraged to voice their concerns with regards to the lack of Pharmacy provision in Braunton to NHS England
